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	[bookmark: _Hlk509305032]Southern Cross Club Community Rewards Program
Members of the Southern Cross Club can help us raise funds by taking part in the Southern Cross Club’s Community Rewards program.  Nominate the Canberra Blind Society as your organisation to benefit under the rewards program and ten percent of your purchases made on food and beverages in the public restaurants, bars and grills are included. 
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	4 September
	First Wednesday
	10:00
	Audio Book Club

	5 September
12 September
19 September
26 September
	Thursdays
	9:30
	Braille Group

	27 September
	Fourth Friday (this month)
	10:00
	Sense-Able Cooking

	October 2019

	2 October
	First Wednesday
	10:00
	Audio Book Club

	3 October
10 October
17 October
24 October
31 October
	Thursdays
	9:30
	Braille Group

	18 October
	Third Friday
	10:00
	Sense-Able Cooking

	[bookmark: _Hlk528674977][bookmark: _Hlk534710463]November 2019

	2 November
	First Wednesday
	10:00
	Audio Book Club

	7 November
14 November
21 November
28 November
	Thursdays
	9:30
	Braille Group

	15 November
	Third Friday
	10:00
	Sense-Able Cooking


[bookmark: _Toc17981883]From the President’s Chair – Peter Granleese
CBS took a major step forward during August with the appointment of Glenn Doney as the Society’s Project Officer for the next 12 months. As mentioned in previous issues of the Newsletter, the Project Officer’s position is being funded by a one-off grant under the NDIS to increase the Society’s organisational structure and develop new programs that may be needed by our community. 

Glenn’s appointment will also allow CBS to realise its goal to remain open for business during the advertised hours of 10 am to 4 pm, Tuesday to Friday. Until now, this has been more of an aspiration rather than a reality. It was always our intention to keep these hours following the untimely departure of RSB in August 2017, but this has not always been possible until now. 

Glenn comes to us highly qualified having obtained his Bachelor of Applied Science from the University of Wollongong in 1987, followed by a master’s degree in Biomedical Science in 1990 and a Graduate Diploma in Information Management in 1993. 

Prior to joining us, at CBS, Glenn was head cycling coach at the Victorian Institute of Sport (VIS) where he was responsible for the coaching and delivery of performance services to 25 VIS scholarship holders, nine of whom were para athletes. His duties included staff recruitment, report and policy writing and their implementation, training and management, mentoring, budgeting, sponsorship servicing and the provision of advice to relevant stakeholders. He also worked for eight years in a similar capacity at the ACT Academy of Sport. 

Before working as a high-performance cycling coach, Glenn worked for the Australian Sports Commission as it then was, assisting a diverse group of National sporting organisations with initiatives insuring that Australia trained enough coaches and officials for all sports and that they were retained once they were fully trained. 

Glenn has also held other positions relevant to the task at hand. They include working as a research officer for the Southern Sydney Area Health Services conducting focus groups with palliative care patients and their carers and analysing quantitative software data from the focus groups and reporting back to stakeholders. He has also lectured in anatomy and physiology and as a librarian at three universities with responsibility for training students in the health and para health medical environment. 

We welcome Glenn to CBS and look forward to working with him as we take the organisation to a new level. 

There is much to do as we re-connect with the vision impaired community following the untimely-departure of RSB in August 2017. At the time CBS entered into the Agreement with RSB in May 2014, there were 400 clients on the data base. It has somewhat diminished in recent years as individuals have moved on or utilise funding to purchase services from the plethora of service providers operating in Canberra with the introduction of the NDIS. 

It has been estimated that there are approximately 4,000 people in the ACT with some degree of vision loss, ranging from low vision to total vision loss. Our first task will be to contact as many of these people as possible to determine what services they require. Although many people are now covered by the NDIS, there are still gaps, especially in the areas of the provision of information, peer support and access to social, sporting and recreational activities. Then there is the large number of people over the age of 65 who do not qualify for the NDIS and still need our services. 

So it is clear there is much to do over the next 12 months if CBS is to continue on a sustainable basis on into the future. 

At the moment we have funding for 12 months so we are not sure what will happen after that. There may be some light at the end of the tunnel following notification from the NDIS advising us that we may be interested in applying for funding for a further 3 years under the next funding round. If we are successful, our problems will be solved until 2022 at least. Watch this space.
[bookmark: _Toc17981884]Canberra Times article
The weird new sounds coming to electric cars in Australia by Peter Brewer
When Dave Brown stepped off the kerb in Bunda Street, his guide dog Corrie knew he'd made a potentially fatal mistake and rushed in front to protect him from the oncoming car. 
"I heard the squeal of the brakes and luckily ... well, I'm still here," Mr Brown said. 
The car which nearly hit him was a common hybrid Camry taxi, which shuts off its four-cylinder engine and uses its batteries at low speeds. 
"It wasn't the dog's fault; it's my decision when to step out and I just didn't hear the car coming," he said. 
"The driver was very apologetic but it's a significant issue, particularly with so many hybrid and electric cars coming onto the market."
After his close brush with the near-silent approach of a battery-powered vehicle, Mr Brown, who has just 10 per cent vision, fully supports the recent decision by Australia's transport ministers to have a low-speed warning sound, known as an acoustic vehicle alerting system, mandated on hybrid, electric and fuel cell cars next year. 
The audible warning, which in its standard form sounds like a jet engine starting up and gradually rising in volume and pitch, has been required on all electric vehicles sold in the European Union since July 1. 
The US has been slower to react, but at least 50 per cent of new "quiet" vehicles sold must comply by the end of September, and all such vehicles within 12 months. 
The sound must be emitted when these cars are moving forward or reversing. 
The original intent of the audio warning was to protect the visually impaired, but it is also now regarded as equally important when it comes to protecting pedestrians crossing roads while looking down at their mobile phones. 
A communique issued after the meeting of Australia's Transport and Infrastructure Council in Adelaide early this month states the alerting system will go up for public consultation early next year. 
Research released by Vision Australia and Monash University's Accident Research Centre late last year revealed 35 per cent of people who are blind or have low vision surveyed had had either a collision or near-collision with an electric or hybrid vehicle. 
UN regulations have provided a common template for the introduction of new vehicle requirements here, aside from engine emissions where Australia lags well behind much of the Western world. UN Regulation 138 requires the audible warning system to make a continuous noise of 56 decibels if the vehicle is going 20km/h or slower, which is about the same volume as an operating air conditioning unit. 
Some electric cars sold in Europe already have the system, but can pause it using a switch. This switch must now be deleted under the new laws. 
British car maker Jaguar jumped in ahead the regulations last year to add an odd jet engine noise for its electric I-Pace sedan. 
Regulations permit car makers to make their own sound, provided they achieve the volume, pitch and frequency requirements to match the vehicle speed. 
Audi's sound engineers took three years to develop a unique sound for its new e-tron electric car, and each of its new electric models will have their own sound "signature". BMW and Mercedes-Benz are adopting a similar approach. 
What is unclear at this stage is whether the Australian regulation will, like the European Union, require existing vehicles to be retrofitted with the warning sound. 
Vision Australia's government relations manager Chris Edwards has welcomed the move to mandate the warning sound. 
"The government has listened to our recommendation and is acting in the interest of all road users," Mr Edwards said. 
"With electric vehicles predicted to make up 9 per cent of the entire Australian vehicle fleet by 2050, this outcome is significant for all pedestrians, especially people who are blind or have low vision who rely more heavily on other sensory systems such as hearing and touch. 
"This isn't going to be an overnight fix, nevertheless we're pleased significant steps are being taken address what is a serious safety issue for all pedestrians, not just those who are blind or have low vision."
Recent tests conducted in Norway, which has the highest electric vehicle penetration of any developed market in the world, have revealed that the standard warning volume of 56 decibels may not even be loud enough, given other ambient traffic sounds and background noise, to improve pedestrian safety. 
In Canberra, all newly leased ACT government passenger fleet vehicles, where fit for purpose, will be zero-emission or electric vehicles from 2020-21. The government is purchasing 20 Hyundai Nexo fuel cell vehicles, which use hydrogen to make on-board electricity, late this year.
[bookmark: _Toc17981885]JAWS/Zoomtext group training
A small number of blind and vision impaired people who are employed are seeking to have a group training session with Pacific Vision here in Canberra for the screen reader JAWS and the screen magnifier Zoomtext.
To ensure the trip is worthwhile and costs can be minimised, I am seeking interest from members of the Society who would like to join this training. At this point, we are yet to confirm a venue or devices etc. and will confirm this if interest is shown.
Please email me at scott.grimley@gmail.com as soon as possible if you are interested in group training sessions for JAWS and Zoomtext.
[bookmark: _Toc17981886]Stress free travel with your assistance animal
Website: www.travelpaws.info Facebook group: TravelPaws
Do you want to take your Assistance Dog overseas but can't get your head around the quarantine process? Maybe you just want to travel within your own country?
Read firsthand experience and tips from other handlers on how to navigate your next destination with your dog.
A space for Assistance Dog handlers to share travel ideas and experiences with each other.
Our vision is for TravelPaws to be a source of information and inspiration, so please share your travel experiences (within your own country or overseas) in our Facebook group or via the TravelPaws website.
[bookmark: _Toc322693451][bookmark: _Toc323489716][bookmark: _Toc325967525][bookmark: _Toc481487656][bookmark: _Toc489431748][bookmark: _Toc2695574][bookmark: _Toc17981887]What’s on at CBS 
[bookmark: _Toc489431757]CBS Christmas party
Don’t forget that the CBS Christmas party will be on Saturday 7 December at 12:30 in the Griffin Centre in the room on the second floor. Please note your calendars.  
CBS Annual General Meeting
The Annual General Meeting will be held on Thursday 21 November at 6:30 at the Griffin Centre in room number 4 on the second floor. Documents and notices will be sent out closer to the meeting.  If you require the documents in large print please contact the office and we will arrange a set of papers for you.  
Cooking Class Recipes
HUMMUS
INGREDIENTS
1 tin chick pea plus ¼ cup of juice
2 Tbsp. tahini
1/ 2 cup cooking oil 
2 clove garlic
1 lemon the zest and juice
1 tsp. cumin
1 tsp. paprika
METHOD
Place all ingredients into a blender and blend till smooth.
Optional add 2 fried onions before blending

BEETROOT DIP
INGREDIENTS
450g tin baby beetroot drained and coarsely chopped.
1 cup yoghurt
2 Tbsp. lemon juice
1 tsp. cumin
1 tsp. ground coriander
Salt and pepper to taste
METHOD
MIX all ingredients together in a bowl.
Serve with crackers or sliced veggies.

CHEESY GARLIC BREAD
INGREDIENTS
1 cup butter
1 cup grated cheese
5 cloves of garlic chopped finely
1 Tbsp. Italian herbs
Turkish bread rolls. split in half
METHOD
Grill one side of the bread till toasty.
Spread garlic cheesy spread on the other side and grill till toasty and the cheese melts.
PUMPKIN SOUP
INGREDIENTS
2 kg pumpkin
3 onions
4 garlic cloves
2 litres of chicken stock
Sour cream or yoghurt
METHOD
Place chopped onion, garlic and peeled and cubed pumpkin in a large pot with 2 tablespoon of oil and cook on medium heat till tender.
Add stock and blend till smooth.
Add yoghurt or sour cream on top before serving.
Optional: roast pumpkin, garlic and onion first before blending.

Canberra Blind Society merchandise
[bookmark: _Hlk12958027][bookmark: _Toc2695575]The Canberra Blind Society is selling merchandise with our name and logo.  There are Notebooks ($20) with a debossed image of our logo and name on the cover, Keep Cups (for your coffee) ($15) with our name and logo on the silicon ring, Pens ($5) and Sunglasses ($10). The sunglasses offer UV protection for your eyes.  Everything is available at our office in the Griffin Centre. 
[bookmark: _Toc17981888]The Way I see It – Graham Downie 
[bookmark: _Toc8119324][bookmark: _Toc5358437]Producing tactile maps based on a specific address has been made much easier by using Touch Mapper, a free, web-based service.
Its website, touchmapper.org, correctly proclaims, “it’s simple”. One enters an address into an edit field, press search, then download a PDF of the map. Tactile maps can then be produced using a 3D printer, graphical Braille embosser or swell paper printer.
The good news for members and friends of Canberra Blind Society is the swell paper printer has been resurrected and a couple of successful trials conducted. A supply of swell paper has been obtained, and we are ready to produce maps on request.
The use of swell paper for tactile maps is not new. Indeed, when I began working in Fyshwick in 1987, some very helpful folk produced for me maps of that difficult-to-navigate suburb on swell paper. Presumably, that required hand sketching by skilled cartographers.
The man behind Touch Mapper, Samuli Kärkkäinen, says, “I created Touch Mapper after learning about the challenges faced by people who are blind or partially sighted when travelling independently.” The result of his work is that maps, ready for conversion to a tactile medium, are readily available for most addresses. The caveat is that these ready maps do not include details such as street names. Certainly, Braille or some other method of identification could be added, though this might require more expertise than I have at present.
For those not familiar, a few words about swell paper. After an image is copied to this specialised paper by a printer or photo copier, the black areas of the image are heated when passed through a swell paper printer. The heated areas swell, creating a tactile image.
It is important to understand images other than maps can be produced on swell paper. For example, a hand-sketched layout of a restaurant, office or golf course. Important too, to understand that if a tactile illustration is very complex, the scale should be increased. If an area is quite large, two or more sheets might be required to produce a useful tactile illustration. This is particularly the case if Braille or other symbols are used.
Swell paper is available in A4 and A3 sizes, however, as we do not have an A3 printer, maps downloaded from Touch Mapper must be on A4 paper. The available scales of maps ranges from 1:1000 to 1:9999. The default is 1:2400, suitable for most suburban areas. Further experimentation is needed to determine the most suitable scale for particular applications. I have learned that for areas with numerous large buildings, turning on ‘hide buildings’ produces a less cluttered and generally more useable map.
Anyone who would like a map produced is welcome to contact me. Depending on the project, there may be a small charge to cover the cost of the swell paper. Speaking of which, we bought 200 sheets of swell paper from Zychem in the UK for $208. Quantum, owned by Vision Australia, quoted $290 for 100 sheets. From Zychem, the price per sheet reduces significantly if ordering larger quantities.
As mentioned in this newsletter in June last year, CBS is again able to offer, albeit in a limited way, Braille transcription. Recently, having tried numerous settings, I am now able to produce two-sided Braille material.
While not able to commit to large projects, I would like to produce Braille for people who have relatively modest projects, such as favourite recipes; lists of phone numbers and addresses; words to songs; almost anything which can be copied from existing documents. Various Braille formats can be produced, including the more traditional EBAE and the more recent UEB, both with contracted or uncontracted Braille.
I would not propose thoroughly proof reading the material, first because I am not a good proof reader of Braille, and secondly because of the time it would take. However, if material were found to have errors which needed correcting, this should be manageable.
Anyone who would like a Braille copy of material, or a tactile map, is most welcome to contact me to discuss the project.
Graham.downie@iinet.net.au. Telephone 5100 7434.
[bookmark: _Toc17981889]Audio Description at Canberra Theatre
Much Ado about Nothing
Audio described Saturday 19 October 2pm – Tactile Tour 1pm
The Playhouse, Canberra Theatre Centre, Civic Square, London Circuit, Canberra City
Box Office 6275-2700
Companion Cards accepted - please mention Audio Description when booking
Presented by: Bell Shakespeare
Playwright: William Shakespeare
Director: James Evans
Cast includes: Zindzi Okenyo
Duration: Approximately 160 minutes including interval
Claudio and Hero are deeply in love. Beatrice and Benedick would rather swap sassy insults than sweet nothings.
Much Ado About Nothing is a saucy and razor-sharp battle of wits between the bickering Beatrice and Benedick, who wield words as weapons, their banter betraying their love for each other. Claudio however is quickly consumed by envy and his idyllic world threatens to come tumbling down as he humiliates Hero. Beatrice and Benedick must join forces to defend true love – even if they can’t recognise it in themselves. But will truth and honesty win the day, and does love really conquer all?
Directed by Bell Shakespeare’s Associate Director, James Evans (Julius Caesar) and starring Zindzi Okenyo (Antony and Cleopatra, MTC’s An Ideal Husband) as Beatrice, this Much Ado About Nothing will be a powerful exploration of the struggle for identity and self-knowledge in a male-dominated world. The pursuit of love is framed in a social context that enhances the darker themes in this timeless comic gem.
Much Ado About Nothing is one of Shakespeare’s contemporary comedies where romance is thwarted by dastardly plots, misinformation, false accusations, broken promises, and bumbling cops. Or is it?
West Side Story
Audio described Sunday 20th October 1pm 
Canberra Theatre Centre, Civic Square, London Circuit, Canberra City
Box Office 6275-2700 
Companion Cards accepted - please mention Audio Description when booking
Director and Choreographer: Joey McNeely
Content warning: Please note this production contains strong language and adult themes; not recommended for children under the age of 12
Love, loyalty, and fate. The moment the curtain went up on the original West Side Story on Broadway, musical theatre changed forever. Hailed as the greatest Broadway musical of all time, the genius of West Side Story's creators is unquestioned. The remarkable collaboration between Leonard Bernstein, Arthur Laurents, Stephen Sondheim and Jerome Robbins produced a timeless masterpiece. Bernstein’s world-famous score features unforgettable songs including ‘Maria’, ‘Tonight’, ‘Somewhere’, ‘America’ and ‘I Feel Pretty’, that have been universally adored for generations; proving this iconic dance musical remains one of the most poignant stage works of the twentieth century.
A modern retelling of Romeo and Juliet; this tragic love story tells the tale of two young people whose happiness is destroyed by the hate of two enemy camps in New York City’s urban jungle. The Jets, sons of previous immigrants to America, battle the new arrivals from Puerto Rico, the Sharks, for domination of the streets.
Director Joey McKneely’s vibrant new staging will feature some of Australia’s most exciting young talent performing Jerome Robbins’ original ground-breaking choreography in two of Australia’s most iconic theatres. The ideal fusion of dance, music, and theatre; experience this internationally celebrated production of West Side Story for a limited season only.
[bookmark: _Toc17981890]Monthly Programs
[bookmark: _Toc17981891]Audio Book group
This group meets monthly on the first Wednesday of each month to discuss the audio book of the month. RSVP to Bob James on 6296 2644 or 0408 474 916 or by email at randjjames1@gmail.com .  Please note that there are no vacancies at present, please make contact to join the waiting list if you are interested in becoming a member.
[bookmark: _Toc17981892]Braille group
If you would like to learn Braille or you would like support to continue your practice, we host a peer-supported Braille group for all levels of ability.  For more information about Braille group contact Sharon Sobey on 6254 7326 or 0419 263 413 or koala@areujoking.com
When: every Thursday, 9.30 am – 11.30am
Please note that there are limited space at present, please make contact to ensure a place.
[bookmark: _Toc17981893]Sense-Able Cooking
Sense-Able Cooking group is held on the third Friday of each month. The group aims to practise cooking skills, learn handy tips for cooking with vision impairment, and share favourite recipes.  And eat delicious food, of course!
When: third Friday of the month
Where: Room 6, Griffin Centre, 20 Genge Street
Cost:    $5 (for ingredients)
[bookmark: _GoBack]Please call CBS on 6247 4580 to reserve your place in this group.
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